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VASHON PARK DISTRICT (VPD) BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

MEETING MINUTES 
Teleconference, 7:00 pm 

DATE: Tuesday, March 8, 2022  

 

Commissioners attending: Bob McMahon, Keith Prior, Sarah George, Josh Henderson, Hans Van Dusen 

Staff attending: Elaine Ott-Rocheford 

 

ISSUE DISCUSSION AND OUTCOME FOLLOW UP 

Call To Order – 
Review Agenda 

Josh called the meeting to order at 7:00 and reviewed the agenda.  

Public Comment   

2.22.22 Minutes; 
2.20.22 – 3.3.22 
Preliminary 
Vouchers 

Bob: Motion to approve the 2.22.22 Minutes; 2.20.22 – 3.3.22 Preliminary Vouchers. 
Hans: Second 
Pass 5-0 

Motion to 
approve the 
2.22.22 
Minutes; 
2.20.22 – 3.3.22 
Preliminary 
Vouchers 

Board Votes Sarah: Motion to approve the transfer of the Lost Lake, Spring Beach, and Mileta Creek properties to King County 
Parks. 
Keith: Second. 
Keith: I think it’s a good thing to do. I did consider how we might give properties to the Puyallup Tribes, but I 
understand from Elaine that is tricky. To what extent is the properties affecting insurance for the District? Would 
disposal change our insurance rates? 
Elaine: Probably, but most of our insurance is relative to structures. It should go down a bit, but not much.  
Sarah: There is also a perception issue. I have heard that “parks has bitten off more than they can chew.” That is 
probably related to VES. If we are over-reaching to where things are not sustainable, a measure like this shows we are 
not amassing properties. It makes sense to be true to our mission. It makes perfect sense to have the County manage 
natural lands. Greg pointing out the “layers of redundancy” for continued public access and stewardship makes me 
happy.  
Hans: My interest is in getting commitment to the land being constrained for public access. There is no option there – 
they must stay public. I support getting details in the agreements for the County’s commitment to the forest health 
improvements sooner rather than later. It makes the lawyers and auditors happy, but also the taxpayers.  
Josh: I like the idea that Bob shared at the last meeting that this is more in alignment with our mission.  
Pass 5-0 

Motion to 
approve the 
transfer of the 
Lost Lake, 
Spring Beach, 
and Mileta 
Creek 
properties to 
King County 
Parks. 
Pass 5-0 
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Vaccine Mandates/ 
Mask Requirements 

Elaine: At the last meeting we discussed our response to the March 1 County mandate that lifted vaccine 
requirements for indoor recreation facilities and the now March 11 requirement that will lift mask mandates for 
indoors. We discussed whether or not to lift our employee mandatory vaccine requirement, and you determined we 
would not.  
Also, we discussed continuing to require mask requirements for particular facilities, specifically the pool until the 
bubble comes down, as Randy wishes to do. Some board members indicated an interest in maintaining that mask 
requirement, but that issue was not resolved. I was tasked with adding the following to the Mandatory Vaccination 
Policy: “Facility use requirements will be guided by King County requirements. VPD reserves the right to enforce 
stricter requirements at the Board’s discretion.” The issue of mask requirements indoors still needs to be resolved – 
until the bubble comes down, but what about afterward? And what about other indoor facilities?  
Issues from Staff –  
Vaccine mandate –  
1) makes it difficult to staff BARC. The vaccine does not stop spread. It merely keeps people out of the hospital.  
2) Randy still wants it for staff at the pool.  
Do you still wish to maintain the vaccine mandate for staff: 
Keith: yes 
Bob: Yes 
Josh: Yes 
Elaine: There’s a majority right there. 
Regarding masks: 
1) All staff except Randy are okay with no mask requirements and fully opening the Ober building. Randy still wants 

continued masks indoors, even after the bubble comes down.  
2) We are a government entity funded by tax dollars. If the law lifts the mask mandate, are we discriminating against 

those who choose not to wear a mask? 
Bob: Requiring a mask inside the bubble is like in a restaurant. You can’t swim with a mask on; you can’t eat with a 
mask on. So it’s when you walk in; take the mask off to get in the water; then you shower. Usually you’re not wearing 
a mask. I’m not clear why Randy still wants it when the County is okay without.  
Sarah: When does the bubble come down? 
Elaine: First of April. 
Hans: KC and the state are ending it March 11. We are adding to the policy that we can be stricter if we wish. You’re 
asking us to make the pool stricter after March 11. Bob’s points are valid. I’m in support of staff doing what they’re 
comfortable with. The constituency won’t be affected too much. 
Bob: We should support what Randy wants to do, and see if anyone complains. 
Hans: Yes, support the staff. It’s not a big deal to our customers.  
Josh: Is part of Randy’s concern the lack of ventilation?  
Elaine: He hasn’t specified that, but the ventilation is really good. The dressing rooms are open at the top. 
Josh: I think it is good to be supportive of staff. 
Elaine: You will need to make a motion to approve the change to the policy. 
Bob: Motion to approve the change to the Vaccine Mandate policy to read: Facility use requirements will be guided 
by King County requirements. VPD reserves the right to enforce stricter requirements at the Board’s discretion. 
Hans: Second. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Motion to 
approve the 
change to the 
Vaccine 
Mandate policy 
to read: Facility 
use 
requirements 
will be guided 
by King County 
requirements. 
VPD reserves 
the right to 
enforce stricter 
requirements 
at the Board’s 
discretion. 
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Tramp Harbor Dock 
RFQ 

Elaine: I have completed the attached Request for Qualifications for the engineer for the Tramp Harbor Dock. I have 
submitted it to DNR for review, but they have not gotten back to me. In the meantime, I would like your input into 
whether or not you feel I have captured what it is we are after here. Do the three phases of the scope of work with 
associated deliverables seem appropriate? 
Keith: I think so. 
Elaine: Does the construction contract amount of $2 million feel comfortable (including grants and match 
requirements – and possible VPD funds and fundraising). 
Hans: How much does that pre-determine what the bids or costs might be? 
Elaine: Well, it does. That’s the most we will be able to deal with. Does that feel too high? 
Josh: I can’t imagine it would cost more. We aren’t adding anything to the existing structure. 
Keith: Where will this be advertised? 
Elaine: Daily Journal of Commerce and Builder’s Exchange. 
Sarah: Any sense for permitting costs? 
Elaine: No. That is something this engineer is being tasked with. 
Sarah: A bid should have line items, so comparing the bids should determine if it is reasonable.  
Elaine: Do we want any frill besides improved parking? That means we may want to accept the donation of the north 
parcel and purchase the south parcel for $50k. 
Sarah: No, I don’t feel we do.  
Hans: No, it doesn’t work out on a cost/benefit basis. There is some opportunity for transparency here – this is how 
the Board feels, looking at it. So we’re not including that. 
Sarah: Maintaining the current look is more important. 
Bob: The RFQ doesn’t determine the cost of the engineering. We just want to know they know what they’re talking 
about. 
Elaine: Right. In government work, any A&E work must determine qualifications first. We cannot stipulate a cost up 
front. We choose most qualified, then negotiate cost. We learned from one engineering group that engineering will be 
about 10% of the project. We should have a committee do the selection when we make our choice of engineer. 
Josh: The only frill I would ask for is to preserve the bench and add at least one more.  
Elaine: We can stipulate that when we get into the design.  
Hans: On the cost, we are presupposing our destiny of paying $2 million and that engineering will be @ $200,000. That 
begs the question, maybe we call it a $1 million pier, but later we decide we are willing to pay more? $2 million locks 
us in. 
Elaine: I could say a range of $1 - $2 million. 
Hans: That’s what the options infer – if we do new all through or just duct tape the first half. I prefer a range. 
Elaine: Remember, with RCO, the engineering cost is recoverable. 
Hans: The range is appropriate, given the 3 options.  
Josh: The other thing that stands out to me is “lowest cost alternative.” I would hope the person who reads this 
understands we aren’t creating Disneyland here.  
Keith: Do we have an independent firm available who can do value engineering on what is being proposed by the 
selected engineer? 
Elaine: No, but we could look into that. There is an A&E standard fee structure that is out there we can look at. I think 
it’s embedded in an RCW. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Action Item 
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Hans: Regarding “lowest cost alternative,” I’m not sure we want to say that. We don’t know that today. It stands to 
reason the cheap version will be Option 1, but if doing the whole thing only costs $300k more, the Board may choose 
that. It wouldn’t matter to the design firm, and the Board isn’t necessarily committed to the cheapest thing we can 
get. So, I would say “preferred alternative.” I don’t want to be locked in to lowest cost. The benefits to spending more 
might be worth the delta.  
Josh: Are we constrained to go with the lowest cost if the RFQ states that? 
Elaine: We’re not, but it sets a tone. 
Sarah: Speaking of transparency, should we do some community outreach on this? 
Elaine: I have not sent anything out to the community group in awhile, but I will when we’re ready to go – after I hear 
back from DNR. And we’ll have a public meeting through the process.  
Hans: We should put a public representative on the selection of the engineer? 
Elaine: Yes, good idea. 
Hans: Send them the draft RFQ, and let them know the timing. Say we’d be open to having a representative on the 
selection committee. They should see the direction we’re going sooner rather than later. And Josh as the dock liaison.  
On the evaluation criteria, on the permitting and cost estimating, I would go 15 – 15, rather than 20 – 10. The last two, 
instead of 20 and 10, do 15 and 15.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Action Item 
 
 
 
 
Action Item 

Staff Reports Projects 
Point Robinson Septic 
Elaine: Last week, maintenance found solid effluent emerging from a hole that had formed around the surface of a 

septic tank. They found that the line into the septic tank had broken and were able to temporarily repair it. This year, 

we budgeted $100,000 to have a new septic system design drawn up by an engineer. Given the priority that has 

emerged surrounding this issue, I completed the RFQ last week and have submitted it for bid. The deadline for 

submittals is March 31. When I asked the Coast Guard for approval for this project, they surprisingly got back to me 

right away approving the RFQ submittal, but they will require approving the final design once it is developed. 

Interesting question about this – with sea level rise, we often get water in the houses’ basements at high tide. If we 

will be spending upwards of $150k on this septic system, it would be worth discussing that issue with the engineer.  

Point Robinson Lighthouse Repairs 
Elaine: Speaking of Coast Guard approval, I FINALLY received a letter of approval for the lighthouse repairs. I will be 
meeting with Maintenance Staff to determine what we can do inhouse. The approval also applies to fixing the deck 
spalding we have a grant for, so I will be getting on that shortly. It would be nice to get all this done, so we can open 
the lighthouse for tours again. 
 
Wingehaven Invasive Species Removal 
Elaine: I have been working with the Land Trust on developing the scope for the bid for this project. I am done with 
the ITB (Invitation to Bid). I am awaiting a final piece from MRSC, but hope to have us out for bid this week.  
 
BARC Disc Golf Project 
Elaine: Underway. They have moved the 9th hole, ordered the staircase material and have a crew lined up to build it, 
and have purchased the artificial turf for the pads. They think they will be done by Memorial Day.  
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BARC Cement Pump Track Project 
Elaine: The construction perimeter was sprayed out two weeks ago. Grindline has been slow on committing to a 
groundbreaking date, but it should be soon now. 
 
Recreation Programming 
Sailing Camp 
Elaine: Registrations are underway for July 11 – mid August. Already 20 people signed up. I’ll be putting out an email 

blast on all this.  

BARC Camp 
Elaine: BARC camps are getting underway for July – mid August. 

Squatch Camp 
Elaine: are being planned for this summer but no details yet. 
 
Concerts in the Park 
Elaine: Concerts in the Park planning has begun. With a larger budget, we hope to bring in more local headliner bands. 

Eric and I were very explicit about the variety being ethnically diverse (which Vashon Events has been really good 

about in the past). We have already booked a group who plays a lot of sold out concerts at the Triple Door who 

specializes in music from around the Mediterranean – Greek, Latin, Italian, and Arabic.  

Drop In Groups 
Elaine: Prior to 2012, when VPD eliminated VPD-owned Recreation Programming and went to a facility rental model, 

VPD managed all the sport programs. Over the years, we have attempted to bring them back in-house, but they have 

grown to enjoy their own autonomy (and quite frankly, it’s a system that works well with minimal staffing needs on 

our end; having them in-house required at least two more full-time staff members). One advantage to the sport 

groups being in-house is that they are covered by our insurance. As independent non-profits, they must have their 

own insurance. Drop-in groups have been a challenge, as they are not organized to provide their own insurance, so 

they have to fill out waiver forms when they meet. Eric has been reaching out to them in an attempt to bring them in-

house, so they would be covered by our insurance, and they wouldn’t have to pay to rent a facility. This seemed like 

the right thing to do for a Park and Recreation agency. His efforts have been really successful. We now offer flag 

football, where we also provide flags/vests); mens basketball; ping pong up at Paradise Ridge (we provide the paddles 

and balls); and ultimate frisbee. Goal is to add more over time.  

Pool 
Elaine: Attracting additional lifeguards continues to be a challenge, so it is difficult to consider expanding 
programming at the pool at this time. With the recent increase in the wage range and the new transportation benefit, 
the pool committee is working to help Randy with some aggressive outreach. Randy had a lifeguard certification class 
scheduled for this past weekend, but none of the adults who signed on want to work regular hours. We rescheduled 
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the class for later after doing some aggressive recruitment. Two were teens, though, who are interested in working 
this summer, so hopefully summer will gear up to a regular schedule. 
 
Josh: Reminder that I will not be here next meeting.  

Adjourn 
8:00 pm 

Bob: Motion to Adjourn 
Keith: Second 
Pass 5-0 

 

Minutes by: Elaine Ott-Rocheford 


